MINUTES of the Full Council of Melksham Without Parish Council held on

Monday 21st July 2014 at Crown Chambers, Melksham at 7.00 p.m.

Present: Cllr. Richard Wood (Chair); Cllrs. John Glover, Alan Baines, Rolf Brindle, Mike Mills, Paul Carter, Steve Petty, Gregory Coombes, Pat Nicol, Jan Chivers and Ian Tait. Cllr Terry Chivers joined the meeting at 7.32pm
Apologies: Cllr. Mike Sankey.
132/14
Declarations of Interest: Cllr J Chivers declared an interest in items relating to Selwood Housing’s proposals for Eden Grove as an employee of Selwood and lives in Eden Grove; Cllr T Chivers declared the same interest as his spouse. Cllr Wood, Cllr Carter and Cllr Petty declared an interest in the item relating to Berryfield Village Hall, as neighbours. Cllrs Mills, Glover and Brindle declared an interest in BRAG (Bowerhill Residents Action Group) as members. The Clerk and Finance Assistant declared an interest in the matters relating to staffing. The Clerk also declared an interest in the cheques for furniture removal as spouse and friend, the planning application relating to John Lister as an acquaintance and the Berryfield planning application in relation to her role as governor at Aloeric School.  When the allotments were discussed Cllr J Glover declared an interest as an allotment tenant and took no part in the discussion or voting.
133/14
Dispensations: Resolved:  The Council formally approve the dispensation for all Councillors, which would be lodged with Wiltshire Council, regarding the planning application for Berryfield housing development as potential Village Hall community benefit.

134/14
Standing Orders: 
a) Confidential Minutes: The Clerk reported that the Asst Parish Officer and Finance Assistant had attended recent WALC training where Confidential Minutes had been covered.  There was no such thing as Confidential Minutes as the word “minute” implies that it is part of the minutes and therefore open to the public.  However, Confidential Notes could be stored separately from the published Minutes.

In line with the Standing Orders, this will stand until the next meeting for discussion.
b) It was noted that the statement made by Eric Pickles with regard to Councillors talking to the media was no change on existing policy at Melksham Without.

The Council agreed to suspend Standing Orders for a period of public participation
135/14
Public Participation: 

a) Mick Latham  from Selwood Housing outlined the planning application to convert a block of garages in Eden Grove into a bungalow. If permitted, building was  expected to be finished in April 2015. This would form part of the same build as the construction of the houses following the fire. Neighbours have been consulted with no objections. The one occupying garage tenant has been given notice but did not require a replacement garage.

b) Report from Wiltshire Councillor Roy While:
Lots of planning applications have been received recently:
i) Pathfinder Way: Information is being gathered regarding this application.
 Cllr While stated it was unlikely to be recommended for approval 

ii) Woolmoore Manor House: Cllr While informed that this application had been recommended for refusal.
iii) Gompels warehouse extension: there had been a few queries relating to water supplies which were being resolved. This was expected to be passed by Officers but Cllr While would call it in for a Committee decision if this was not the case.

iv) Berryfield housing development: Cllr While voiced his support for this development which was now having an application prepared.
v) Melksham Rugby & Football Clubs: Cllr While reported that permission had been granted for the new site at a recent Strategic Committee. This would now make way for the Campus development.
Cllr Wood asked Cllr While if the land was being leased or given to the Rugby & Football clubs . Cllr While said he was not familiar with the detail of this but would find out.

The Council re-convened.
136/14
Minutes, Full Council Meeting 16th June 2014: Resolved: The Minutes of the Full Council Meeting held 16th June 2014  be formally approved by the Council and signed by the Chairman as a correct record with the following amendments: 

Page 5 Minute 74/14: amend “outbound” to “inbound”

Page 12 Minute 95/14b): amend “padocks” to “padlocks”
137/14
Confidential Minutes, Full Council Meeting 19th May 2014: Resolved: The Confidential Minute 98/14 of this Council Meeting be formally approved by the Council and signed by the Chairman as a correct record. 
138/14
Arising from Min. 77/14a): Norrington Solar Farm Community Benefit.
Resolved: The Council arrange a meeting with the new owners of the Solar Farm, Sun Edison, on either the 4th or 11th August.
139/14
Arising from Min. 86/14: Meeting Tables.  Resolved:  The Council approved the purchase of the larger meeting table (to accommodate the new meeting chairs acquired from Shurnhold) at a cost of £1,064 + VAT.
140/14
Arising from Min. 95/14a): Oil Spill at Bowerhill Sports Field. The report from the Assistant Parish Officer was noted.  The Environment Agency were still investigating the source of the oil spill but the current spillage had been cleared.
141/14
Planning Applications: Resolved: The Council considered the following applications and made the following Comments: 
W/14/05810/VAR 25 Halifax Road, Bowerhill. Retrospective variation to allow a set of gates on the driveway. 
Comments: The Council had no objections to this variation

W/14/06462/FUL Garage block, Eden Grove, Whitley. Demolition of garage block and erection of 2 bed bungalow.
Comment: The Council welcomed this development and were pleased that Selwood Housing were progressing this development.
W/14/06675/TPO 123 First Lane, Whitley. Horse Chestnut Tree Crown reduction by approx 30%.
Comments: The Council had no objections to this TPO.
142/14
Minutes, Planning Committee 23rd June  2014: Resolved:  The Minutes of this Planning Committee be formally approved by the Council and signed by the Chairman as a correct record with the following amendments:

Page 5, Min 104/14 Line 9: amend 'do result' to 'do not result'

The Clerk will check details of what was sent to Wiltshire Council and amend as above if necessary.

Page 9, Min 109/14, last paragraph, line 4: amend '1st addition amendment' to '1st alteration'.
143/14
Arising from Min. 103/14: W/14/04846/OUT Residential development at Pathfinder Way.  The information provided by Cllr Roy While in Min 135/14 b)i was noted.
144/14
Planning Committee Recommendations:

Resolved: The Recommendations detailed in Mins.105/14, 109/14 & 112/14 of the Planning Committee meeting held 23rd June 2014 were formally approved.

145/14
Minutes, Planning Committee 14th July 2014: Resolved:  The Minutes of this Planning Committee be formally approved by the Council and signed by the Chairman as a correct record


7.32pm Cllr Terry Chivers  joined the meeting

146/14
Arising from Min. 128/14 c): Rural Housing Policy Review Questionnaire


The Clerk advised that she had been contacted by land owners in Whitley directly following the Planning meeting.  The land owners were under the impression that some action needed to take place in August, but this was related to adoption of the Core Strategy in September and not a relevant deadline.  The site was already identified as part of the Strategic Housing Land Availability Assessment (SHLAA). The landowners may well pursue this in the future.
147/14
Planning Committee Recommendations:

Resolved: The Recommendations detailed in Mins.128/1, 130/14 & 131/14 of the Planning Committee meeting held 14th July 2014 were formally approved.

148/14
Planning:

a) Public Consultation on proposed housing development at Berryfield

The Clerk reported that the agents had revised their indicative plans following consultation with residents. There were now 161 houses shown with the removal of houses north of the access next to Mobile Home park. The Village Hall was located in the South West corner. The BASRAG and Village Hall secretary was concerned that the Village Hall was shown located separately to the Play Area. The Clerk raised this with the agent who explained it had been sited there so it was close to the existing Berryfield development, good for cycle access and just across the road from the existing hall / play area. Resolved: The Council welcomes the proposal for the Village Hall and play area and looks forward to full consultation about the design and development of the Village Hall.

b) Wiltshire Housing Site Allocations Development Plan Document Consultation on draft proposals for amending existing Settlement Boundaries:
Resolved: Cllrs Glover and Carter agreed to attend the briefing session at County Hall on 30th July.
c) s106 funding from development at Forest & Sandridge School site

The Clerk reported that she had followed up the Council’s concerns that the s106 detailed funding for “Melksham”  as the Council felt it was important that this money benefit the residents  most affected by the development.  
Resolved: Residents to be consulted asking them to choose from a new allotment area, an open air gym or an other option which they can specify.  The Council to advise Sarah Holloway at Wiltshire Council to advise of this consultation. 
d) Planning Training:
Wiltshire Council has asked for topics that would be of use to the Council with regard to planning training. Options were discussed by the Council and included affordable housing, sustainable transport, S106 & CIL, national planning policy in plain English, sustainable energy (eg solar farms) and time for questions on specific matters. Resolved: The Council respond to Wiltshire Council listing these suggestions.
e) Media Coverage of Neighbourhood Plan court cases:
The cases reported from Malmesbury and Winslow were noted.
f) W/13/06140/FUL Sandridge Solar Farm - Notice of appeal:
Resolved: The Council write to the Planning Inspector to reiterate the position previously advised.
149/14
Joint working with Melksham Town Council: 

a) Informal joint meeting 7th July: The Clerk’s notes from this informal meeting were noted.
b) Funding proposal for Joint Neighbourhood Plan: The Council discussed this proposal. Cllr T Chivers asked whether it was possible for Melksham Without to work on the Plan independently. 


Cllr Baines replied that this would be difficult as adjacent parishes have to be consulted and so other Councils may oppose the plan. In this situation, money would be spent before issues were raised. Cllr Baines also commented that although a fairer split would be preferable, it would be better use of Council money to work with Melksham Town on the joint plan, as this represented better value to the residents of Melksham Without so long as their best interests were defended.

Resolved: 1. The Council agreed to work jointly with Melksham Town Council on the Joint Neighbourhood plan and review the situation in one year to ensure it is progressing in line with expectations. 2. The Council agreed the wording of the resolution suggested at the informal meeting namely: “After the first year, the funding split will be reviewed by both Councils, if no consensus is reached then the split will default back to 5/4 split.”  (See also Min. 510/13e).

c) Joint Neighbourhood Plan – Designation of Melksham area: The Council noted that on 14th July 2014 Wiltshire Council approved the joint application from Melksham Town Council and Melksham Without Parish Council for the Designation of the Melksham Neighbourhood Area in accordance with section 61G of the Town and Country Planning Act 1990 as amended for the purposes of Neighbourhood Planning. 
d) Land West of Beanacre Road: The Council noted a public comment on the Designation consultation from Pegasus Planning on behalf of  local landowners in Beanacre seeking a housing allocation in the Neighbourhood Plan. 
e) Community Governance Review: The Clerk  had contacted John Watling (Head of Electoral Services) to see if the Parish Council needed to respond by the end of July, or whether it was just the Town Council who needed to justify their request for a “Unified Council” by that date. John Watling had advised that there was no need to respond at this stage as the review was not yet underway, however the Parish Council could comment if they wished to. 

Cllr Carter commented that he could see merits in combining the Councils.
Cllr Baines thought it was inappropriate to consider combining a rural village parish with a town as the requirements of each were very different.  

The Chairman read out the comments that the Parish Council had put forward in March when the Town Council had first invited discussion on a unified Council. Namely that the Council were against a unified council but did feel a boundary review was required to reflect the new development East of Melksham. 

Cllr Baines suggested that the Council propose a new revised boundary line as part of the consultation, including the East of Melksham development (using the bypass as the boundary line) and to and to tidy up some anomalies such as the George Ward site and other smaller “housekeeping” items. Cllr Brindle and Cllr Glover supported Cllr Baines views but also felt that some form of negotiation would be required and as such only the two main areas should be initially proposed

Resolved: The Council respond reiterating their points from their previous submission in March. The letter should also propose that a boundary review is undertaken with regard to the East of Melksham boundary, which should follow the bypass, and the area proposed for the new housing development on the former George Ward site, where the boundary should follow the A365 / Dunch Lane. 
150/14
Finance:
a) Council Receipts: Resolved: The Council noted there were no receipts since the last Council meeting.
b) Accounts for payment: The Clerk drew attention to the inclusion of basic August salary cheques (dates 18th August) for the staff due to no meeting in August. Payment to C J Morgan (Chq 4711) was deferred until the next agenda item. 

Resolved: The following accounts be checked and formally approved for payment:
	4682
	Office Right Business Solutions Ltd: Stationery & office equipment. £154.38 + VAT
	£185.26

	4683
	Bristol Wessex Billing Services Ltd (BWBSL): Water bills for Berryfield (£98.22) & Briansfield (£51.95) Allotments
	£150.17

	4684
	BT Payment Services Ltd: Telephone charges 

£105.51 + VAT
	£126.61

	4685
	Avon IT Systems: Setting up computers due to office rearrangement £105.00 + VAT
	£126.00

	4686
	J Beaven: Crown Chambers Cleaning 6/6, 20/6 & 4/7
	£72.00

	4687
	Atkinson Bookbinders Ltd: Binding of minute book 

May 2012 – April 2013
	£70.00

	4688
	Mr Colin Burge: Labour to move office equipment from Shurnhold
	£60.00

	4689
	Andy Strange Property & Garden Maintenance Ltd: Labour & transport to move office furniture from Shurnhold
	£60.00

	4690
	Leekes Ltd: Toilets seat, tapes and padlock

£35.82 + VAT
	£42.97

	4691
	Christie Miller Sports Centre: Room hire for Bowerhill Planning meeting
	£30.00

	4692
	Total Equipment Ltd: Electricity for Crown Chambers

£23.01 + VAT
	£26.66

	4693
	Buildbase: Maintenance materials
£14.49 + VAT
	£17.39

	July Salaries



	4694
	Mrs Teresa Strange: July salary & additional hours (19)
	

	4695
	Mrs Joanne Eccleston: July salary & additional hours (38.25)
	

	4696
	Mr Terry Cole: Wages for w/e 31/5/2014 – w/e 21/6/2014 plus travel allowance and mileage (£48.40)
	

	4697
	Mrs Lucy Key: July salary and additional hours (7.25)
	

	4698
	Mrs Margaret Mylchreest: July salary and additional hours (6.5)
	

	4699
	Mrs Elaine Cranton: Sick pay for June 
	

	Total Salaries (July)


	£3,375.70



	4700
	HMRC: PAYE, NI & Tax for July (£688.68) less overpayment 

of £14.01
	£674.67

	4701
	Wiltshire Council: Wiltshire Pension Fund: Superannuation for July
	£795.30

	4702
	Post Office Ltd: postage stamps
	£199.20


	August Salaries



	4703
	Mrs Teresa Strange: August salary
	

	4704
	Mrs Joanne Eccleston: August salary
	

	4705
	Mr Terry Cole: Wages for w/e 28/6/2014 – w/e 19/7/2014 plus travel allowance
	

	4706
	Mrs Lucy Key: August salary 
	

	4707
	Mrs Margaret Mylchreest: August salary 
	

	4708
	Mrs Elaine Cranton: Sick pay for July 
	

	Total Salaries (August)


	£2,788.90



	4709
	HMRC: PAYE, NI & Tax for August
	£539.09

	4710
	Wiltshire Council: Wiltshire Pension Fund: Superannuation for August
	£632.92

	4711*
	CJ Morgan: Payment for repairs to Shaw MUGA (hot bitumen seal). £396.00 + VAT (See Min. 156/14)
	£475.20

	4712
	Develop: Clerk training session – Introduction to social 

Networks
	£55.00

	4713
	Wiltshire Association of Local Councils: ‘Clerk training’ for Jo and Lucy as part of induction. £118.00 + VAT
	£141.60

	4714
	JH Jones & Sons: Grasscutting at Berryfield, Briansfield & Beanacre April – June plus pitch preparation and grass cutting

 at Bowerhill Sports Field for June. £687.41 + VAT
	£824.87


c) NALC survey re: parishes receiving share of business rates
Cllr Petty declared an interest in this item as he represented business interests as Vice President of Melksham Chamber of Commerce. Cllr Brindle supported the Council receiving a share of the business rate. Cllr Baines agreed as Bowerhill in particular had closely integrated industrial and leisure facilities,

Resolved: The Council respond supporting this proposal for Parishes to receive a percentage share of National Non Domestic (Business) rates from Central Government. 
151/14
MUGA, Hornchurch Road 
a) Order placement: The Council noted that the order for the MUGA with goal ends/hoops but no fenced short ends had been placed under delegated powers at a cost of £29,949 excluding VAT. The Clerk reported that work was expected to start in early September.  Order details as follows, against  quotation ref. Q-05582-M8J6 Rev 3 dated 4th July 2014. 

	To supply Arena sports system consisting of 2 x Philadelphia End Walls 3 metre wide goal sections complete with basketball backboard and hoop and

 finished in Forest Green
	£4,769.00

	Provide and lay 334m² of tarmac to between 1:100 and 1:80 falls for 

water run off. 


	£1,754.00

	Excavate to a depth of 210mm and remove soil from site

Provide and lay a depth of 150mm Type 1 stone and compact

Provide and lay 40mm depth of 20mm dense base course

Provide and lay 20mm depth of 6mm wearing course
	£20,374.00

	Provide and lay 77 linear metres of PCC edging
	£1,232.00

	Lay line markings (Basketball and 5-a-side football)
	£850.00

	Carriage charge
	£251.00

	Security fencing
	£255.00

	Welfare facilities
	£144.00

	Site storage
	£320.00

	TOTAL
	£29,949.00


The order was placed on the understanding that a fence could be easily retrofitted to the goal ends to surround the MUGA, at a later date if required. 

b) New site layout: The Council reviewed the proposed new siting of the MUGA further from the footpath. 3 options had been prepared by Wiltshire Council following a site visit with Colin Brown, Cllr Mills and the Clerk. Cllr Mills advised on BRAG’s preference for Option 3.Resolved: The MUGA will be located in line with Option 3
c) Additional footpath: The Council reviewed the request for a quotation for a path from the footpath. A number of options were considered both in terms of safety and disabled access.


Resolved: A quote will be requested for a path allowing access from the footpath to the centre of the MUGA.
d) Project Correspondence: The Council noted the information from HAGS-SMP on options put forward by residents this had been verbally reported by the Clerk at the previous meeting, but details had now been received in writing.
The Council noted the comments from BRAG with regard to the MUGA design.

Resolved: The Council to write to Mr Gazzard and Mr Richards thanking them for their observations and confirming that the siting of the MUGA and location of the path had been agreed at this meeting.
152/14
Melksham 'Shed' project

The Clerk reported that an appeal had been made at the last Area Board meeting, for the “Shed” project who were looking for temporary premises to base themselves whilst becoming established. The Clerk suggested that the Council could allow the 'Shed' group to use the youth club part of the Bowerhill Pavilion as its temporary premises. The Councillors agreed that this was a win/win situation as the 'Shed' group would be able to keep an eye on the Pavilion and carry out any necessary repairs. Cllr T Chivers emphasised the importance of them understanding that this would be a temporary arrangement and must not affect the building of the new Pavilion.

Resolved: The  Council support the request of the Shed group to use the Youth Club section of the pavilion at Bowerhill Sports Field and suggest that they enquire about its use with Wiltshire Council.
153/14
Bowerhill Sports Field 
a) Request for Works License: The Clerk reported that the Council’s Solicitor had received new contact from the other parties and was now working to complete the licence. This licence was for the contractors employed by Herman Miller to access the Parish Council owned land to construct the new Pavilion. 
b) Layout of Pitches for 2014/15 football seasons: The Clerk updated the Council about the booking requests received from AFC Melksham, Melksham Town Youth and a new adult team called Evana Designs. Representatives from these groups were to meet with Councillors and the grass cutting contractor to agree bookings and the layout of pitches for the 2014/15 season on 24th July at 6.30 at Crown Chambers.
Cllr Carter reported an exposed goal socket near the goal posts which was a potential hazard to the public. The Clerk will contact the contractor to ensure this is repaired without delay.
154/14
Wiltshire Open Spaces Study


Resolved: The Clerk will draft a response to this survey which will be discussed at the planning committee meeting on 11th August. The Council delegated powers to the Planning Committee to approve this response.

155/14C
East of Melksham Housing development/Neighbourhood Watch: Resolved: Crown Chambers will be made available to the new Neighbourhood Watch group at no cost and the Council would be guided by Sue Stoker as to the facilitation of the group. Cllr Petty will attend the meeting if Council representation is initially required.

156/14
Repair to Shaw MUGA: It was noted that the repairs made to the MUGA surface had not been considered adequate following inspection by the Parish Caretaker and Peter Davies, Chair of Shaw Village Hall and Playing Fields. The Clerk reported that the contractor had revisited on 18th July and gone over the crack again. There was now a 2.5mm proud thick line that would dissipate in the hot weather.  The contractor explained that it was impossible to fill the crack completely as it had opened up again since originally being filled a week or so ago, all that could be achieved was a seal to the edges of the crack so that the tarmac would not continue to break away.

Resolved: Payment will be delayed until the subsequent repairs have been satisfactorily inspected. Cheque no 4711 to MJ Morgan dated 18th August 2014 was approved but will be issued only once work was approved.
157/14
149/14
Minutes of Staffing Committee 30th June 2014: 
Resolved: The Minutes of this Staffing Committee  meeting be formally approved by the Council and signed by the Chairman as a correct record.

158/14
Arsing from Min 118/14a) Staff Salary reviews: The Council noted the ongoing negotiations by NJC/Unison that come into effect from 1st April 2014.

The Council resolved that the discussion of the next Item (Min 159/14) regarding 

staffing be held in committee in accordance with Standing Orders 36 & 61 “That in the 

view of the special/confidential nature of the business about to be transacted, it is 

advisable in the public interest that the public be temporarily excluded and they are 


instructed to withdraw.” Reason (a): it is desirable that the following matters be treated as confidential (c) engagement, terms of service, conduct and dismissal of employees.)
159/14C
Arising from Min. 120/14 Employee Sickness: Resolved: 1. The Council seek advice from ACAS on the current Return to Work situation. 2) The Council give delegated powers to the Clerk, Chair and Vice-Chair to act following the ACAS advice. 
160/14
Arising from Min 116/14a) Parish Caretaker: The Clerk reported that the Parish Caretaker was happy to wear a "hi viz" vest with Melksham Without Parish Council written on the back whilst conducting Council duties, however he does not require
T shirts with the Council logo.
161/14
Arising from Min 123/14 Maximum Capacity of Crown Chambers: The Finance Assistant had done some research on this online and the company employed to conduct the annual service to the fire extinguishers will do an assessment.  Cllr T Chivers suggested that Council contact the safety officer, Nicola Cox, at Wiltshire Council if further clarification is required.

162/14
Recommendations: Staffing Committee: 


Resolved: The Recommendations detailed in Mins. 116/14 – 124/14 of the Staffing Committee meeting held 30th June 2014 were formally approved.
163/14
Parish Enhancement:
a) Best Kept Village Competition results: The Council noted the following results from the first round of the West Wiltshire section.
Bowerhill: 2nd in Large Village category

Shaw: 4th in Medium Village category

Whitley: 5th in Medium Village category

Beanacre: 7th in Medium Village category

Berryfield: 9th in Medium Village category

The Clerk reported that the Heritage Turbine site in Bowerhill had particularly disappointed the judges as it was badly overgrown with nettles and weeds. This was on Wiltshire Council land and would be addressed at the next Community Day. 

b) BRAG’s “Its your Neighbourhood” entry:  Cllr Mills reported that BRAG had entered the South West in Bloom competition under the “It’s your Neighbourhood” section and were judged on the 17th July. The judges had walked a long way in the heat to view the canalside picnic area, but felt the walk worthwhile and were very complimentary and impressed by the area. 

c) Bus Shelter cleaning: Cllr Mills reported that despite numerous requests over the last year, the Wiltshire Council bus shelters in the parish were still not being cleaned.  He understood that bus shelter cleaning was not in the Balfour Beatty maintenance contract with Wiltshire Council. Resolved: The Council request that the Wiltshire Council owned bus shelters in the Parish are cleaned under the scheduled Parish Steward and Community Day schemes. The Council to investigate the use of the Community Payback Team to clean the bus shelters in the event that Wiltshire Council still do not clean them.
d) Grasscutting: The Council noted that Balfour Beatty had distributed a leaflet to all Wiltshire residents about Grasscutting, with a dedicated email address to report areas being missed. 

e) Wiltshire Council Bin Policy: The Clerk reported that Wiltshire Council were enforcing their “no new bin” policy and that requests to empty any new bins that were planned to be installed in the Parish would not be emptied by Wiltshire Council. This even extended to new bins being installed alongside existing ones, for example at Hornchurch Road open space with additional bins planned alongside the new MUGA.  The Clerk had obtained a price from the Council’s Grasscutting contractor for emptying 4 new bins at Hornchurch Road.  

It was understood that as Wiltshire Council were struggling to enforce the current Balfour Beatty contract that a moratorium on any changes to the contract had been implemented, which included additional bin emptying.  Resolved: The Council ask Wiltshire Council to relocate an existing bin from Park Road to Hornhcurch Road play area when the MUGA has been built. 
f) Community Asset Transfer & Service Delegation:  The Council had previously been offered the Hornchurch Road open space by Wiltshire Council but had only been interested at the time in taking on the land occupied by the planned MUGA. As there had been publicity about the successful transfer of asset of Trowbridge Park to Trowbridge Town Council this may be worth considering again.  A budget cost had been obtained for the Grasscutting, maintenance and bin empyting for the area but on further investigation with Wiltshire Council on the “Trowbridge model” it had been ascertained that Trowbridge Town Council were only receiving maintenance funding from Wiltshire Council for two years, the maintenance for subsequent years was to be funded by the income to be received from new houses built in the town. 
g) Hornchurch Road Open Space: The Council noted a report from PCSO Maggie Ledbury that residents in the area had stated that the open space area was unplayable for football, due to the poor Grasscutting hence why they were playing at the nearby smaller green and residents had complained.  
Stuart Renfrew had confirmed that the maximum length of grass was 125mm and the flail mower visits every 3 weeks which was sufficient to meet that specification however, there were no funds available to sort out the levels on the field. 

164/14
Highways, Footpaths & Rights of Way:

a) PIGS (Parish Improvement Grant Scheme) applications: The Clerk reported on the Council list of potential PIGS schemes that  had been discussed with Michael Crook at Wiltshire Council with the following comments against the Council’s priority list:
1. New Path behind Bowerhill Primary School and Hurricane Road.
This will not be considered under the PIGS scheme as considered a utility route in an urban area and therefore would fall under CATG responsibility.  Cllr Baines raised this at the latest CATG meeting and Andy Cadwallader confirmed that he had drawn up a specification for the scheme. Resolved: The Council raise this as an Area Board issue to request CATG funding for the scheme. 

2. New Rights of Way board to be sited near the Pear Tree, Whitley
This will not be considered under the PIGS scheme as there was not sufficient money for this type of scheme in the current economic climate. 

3. Improvements to Footpath at Redstocks Lane, from the Turnpike to Redstocks.   This was considered a viable scheme for a PIGS application.  Cllr Sankey had walked the route and provided a useful map and photographs. A specification was now awaited from the Right of Way Officer to enable quotations to be sought. 
Cllr Sankey advised that the footway surface towards the Turnpike garage had been cleared, an alternative technique had been used with the surface scraped by a digger bucket. 

4. Hornchurch Road Open Space: As residents had recently requested an extension to the footpath in Hornchurch Road to enable the whole of the open space to be walked round, the Clerk had also discussed this scheme with Michael Crook. This was considered a viable scheme and in preference to the Redstocks scheme as would demonstrate more potential use from residents. Cllr Mills had marked up a map and a specification was also awaited from Paul Millard, the RofW Officer. 
b) CATG Meeting 14th July: Cllr Baines  had no further report following this meeting. 
c) Beanacre A350 metrocount: The Council noted a SID (speed indicator device) had been installed on the A350 in June, this was part of a rota of eligible sites.

d)  Local Safety Scheme initiative: A365 route study:  The Council noted that the A365 had been identified for a route study, as part of the Local Safety Scheme initiative.  The sections to be reviewed were from the Seend Fork to the commencement of the 30mph limit at Bowerhill and from the western gate of Atworth village through to the commencement of the 30mph limit at Box. Included in the study was a double white line survey and signing review. 
e) Traffic queues at Asda:  The Council noted that the Area Board had now closed this issue. 

f) Taxis at Dowding Court, Bowerhill:  The Clerk reported that the Licencing Department had been contacted following resident complaints of taxis parking at Dowding Court.  The taxis were not acting illegally however the Compliance Officer was going to contact the taxi firm to request that they use the parking area considerately and respectfully of the neighbouring residential homes.

g) MCAP Transport Group: The Council noted that the next meeting was 30th July at 7pm in the Town Hall. Cllr Brindle confirmed his attendance.

h) Traffic Order TTRO3552: The Council noted the following temporary road closure to all traffic on the C155 Wick Lane (Part) Lacock for approx 75 m covering the railway bridge whilst Network Rail undertake a bridge examination on Tuesday 7th October between 9.30am to 3.30pm. 
i) Road Safety Week 17th – 23rd November: The Council noted this event. 

j) Community Speed Watch:  Cllr T Chivers suggested that MCAP could be requested to organise Community Speedwatch teams in the Parish, this could be funded by the funding reserved for MCAP by the Parish Council. Resolved: The Council investigate the possibility of MCAP organising new and rejuvenated Community Speed Watch teams in the Parish.
k) Lights removed from Brabazon Way: Several street lights had been removed in Brabazon Way as they had failed due to rusted columns and were falling apart. Wiltshire Council had now asked the Parish Council if they wished them to be replaced or not.  Cllr Mills reported that he had put this request to BRAG and local residents who had advised the following: 
The lamp post next to the kissing gate in Brabazon Way must be replaced as this is the route to Giles Wood and the canal for walkers, joggers and dog owners. The three other lamp posts that have been cut down are all on the bank and the lights next to the road (with the exception of the one at the kissing gate) were still working. The first lamp post on the bank at the back of Tangmere Close (Duxford Close end of Brabazon Way) should be replaced as its dark in that area, but it is considered that the other two further along the bank do not need replacing and can be removed. Resolved:  The Council reply to Wiltshire Council as detailed above. 

l) Community Day/Parish Steward:  The Council noted that the next Community Day planned was 22nd July for Bowerhill and it was hoped that a list could be provided for Berryfield for 26th August. 
165/14
Drainage & Flooding Relief:
a) Beanacre Flood Group meeting:  Cllr Baines reported on the meeting that was held on 17th July with residents, Councillors and the Principal Drainage Engineer Danny Everett.  

Danny Everett had successfully applied to the Government for £50k funding for Beanacre following the Prime Minister’s announcement at Christmas that funding was available for flood alleviation works. Only £285k had been secured for the whole of Wiltshire with 520 properties affected by flooding that Winter.

Residents were meeting on Friday 25th July to mark up plans being provided by Danny Everett with issues, problems and historic assets. Historic watercourse drawings were also being provided and a GPS to aid accurate notations.  Cllr Baines was to accompany the residents. 

Wiltshire Council would then provide a team to investigate and repair/renew as appropriate. 

Posters were to be provided by the Clerk advertising the Government’s Repair & Renew Grant for the Beanacre noticeboards as some residents were unaware of the scheme.  

Several residents agreed to be part of the new Flood Group and be named contacts on the Flood Plan. 

b) Cranesbill Road drainage works: Drainage works had now been completed and unearthed broken land drains in the neighbouring field which explained the flooded garden in Cranesbill Road. 90 tonnes of soil had been removed from the garden by digger. 

c) Community Sandbag Scheme: The Clerk reported that Flood Plans still need to be completed for Shaw & Whitley and Beanacre to be eligible for the Scheme.  Residents were being contacted for information on named contacts and trigger points in the area.   It was noted that properties in West Hill had to pump flood water from their gardens on the weekend of 19th/20th July.
d) Environment Agency: The Council noted the latest Community Flooding update published by the Environment Agency. 

e) Flood alleviation work in Wiltshire:  The Council noted a media report confirming the Government’s support for local efforts to improve flood alleviation. 

Cllr Baines reported that the flooding issues in Wiltshire were down to excessive ground water which makes it very difficult to alleviate.  The water table levels were already higher than last year and a wet Autumn could cause many problems. 

166/14 
Social Media: The Clerk reported further to attending a DEVELOP training course on the use of social media to engage with local communities.
a) Council Facebook:  

Having looked at other Parish Council facebook pages, they were used as additional “noticeboard” in the Parish. The difference with a website is that residents have to choose to visit a website, whereas social media, including facebook, puts a message to residents’ own device; computer, tablet or ‘phone regularly without them having to come and look for the information as well as it being interactive. 
The new criteria being introduced for the Quality Council scheme included community engagement and no longer just an outward facing website. 

Resolved: 1. The Council set up and use a facebook page to advertise events, consultations and other news that may be of interest to residents.
b) “MyEnvolve” online survey tool: Councillors also discussed the new “MyEnvolve” online survey tool that had been developed locally and the potential for its uses for surveying residents and canvassing their opinions.  

It was confirmed that any use of social media and online engagement tools would be in addition to other methods already used ie: Quarterly Newsletter in Melksham News, articles is village newsletters and the Council website. 

Resolved: The Council set up and use the MyEnvolve online survey tool for consulting residents.  The first survey would be to consult residents on the potential use of s106 money from any development at the Forest & Sandridge School Site (see Min. 148/14 c)).
c) SLCC advice notes on social media: The Council noted the following advice notes: Guide to Email newsletters, Guide to Twitter, Guide to Facebook, Guide to Flickr, Guide to Blogging, and Guide to Internet & Email.

167/14  
Allotments: 
a) Installation of additional water trough at Briansfield Allotments: The Council noted a report from the Asst Parish Officer on what procedures the Council needed to follow to supply water to a new trough from the existing one.  It was agreed that as the trench from the existing trough to the new one had to be at a depth of 750mm to prevent freezing pipes, it would be better for the contractor to dig rather than take up the offer of labour from allotment tenants. The trench needed to be inspected by Wessex Water before being filled in and the connection needed to be done by a qualified plumber. The Council reviewed the quotation that had been obtained from the contractor who supplied and installed the existing water trough. 

Resolved: The Council accept and proceed with the quotation from Whatley & Co. (Pewsey) Ltd for the following works: To attend site with all necessary plant and materials to execute the following. To supply and install 1no. 6ft x 18” galvanised water trough mounted on ‘H’ frames complete with raised service box, ball valve, underground stop tap and non return valve. Make connection to adjacent water main. For the sum of £515.00 + VAT.  Any additional trenching and water pipe to be charged at £5.00 + VAT per metre. 
b) Water Supply Regulations on use of standpipes, Berryfield Allotments:  Wessex Water had advised that it was possible to have standpipes at allotments however, the tap must be a Plain Ended Bib Tap.  It is against Water Supply Regulations to have a Hose Union Tap as this poses a Fluid Category 5 risk in that  hosepipes can be attached and these can contaminate the water supply via back siphonage.  Wessex Water were due to commence inspections of allotments and agricultural premises to check that hose union taps were not being used.  In addition these outside taps need to be encased in a lockable and vandal proof box. Ultimately the Council may be liable to fines from Wessex Water if these regulations were not followed. The Council considered the following options for ensuring that the current standpipes at Berryfield allotments meet the Water Supply Regulations (3no. standpipes). 
Option 1: change the tap at £10 each per tap plus £47 per man hour for fitting, the standpipe would still need the lockable box. 

Option 2: replace the existing standpipes with new regulation standpipe complete with twin ½” bib taps and enclosed in a tough galvanised steel casing at £603.00 + VAT each. 
Option 3: replace the existing standpipes with water trough as trough to be installed at Briansfield as per quotation above £515.00 + VAT each. 

Resolved: To replace the 3 existing standpipes at Berryfield allotments with 3no. new water troughs to ensure compliance with the Water Supply Regulations. To be supplied and installed by Whatley & Co. (Pewsey) Ltd in line with quotation supplied for new water trough at Briansfield allotments at £515.00 + VAT each. 
c) Clarification of charges for re-lets:  The Clerk sought clarification on the payment terms if plots were re-let part way through the allotment year. Resolved: No discount to be applied if a plot is let part way through an allotment year, the full amount to be due.
168/14  
General Correspondence for action:

a) Kerbside Garden Waste Consultation:  Councillors noted that the deadline for this consultation was 1st September.  Resolved: The Council give delegated powers to the Planning Committee to discuss and respond to this consultation at their next meeting on 11th August, to meet the deadline for comments. 
b) Empowering Parish Councils to sell electricity: The Council noted this correspondence.
169/14  
General Correspondence for information:  Resolved:  The Council noted receipt of the following correspondence: 
a) New Good Neighbourhood Co-ordinator: Lise Griffiths
b) The Big Knit campaign
c) Making Localism Work: 
d) Community Health Trainer: New Wiltshire Council service

e) River trips available as part of River Festival 6/7th September. 

Meeting closed at 10.07 pm
 Chairman, 8th September 2014 
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